Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday July 16th 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, (Chairman), M Colvey, J Dyball, I Maitland, K Norris, P Talbot, J Taylor, L Wilson, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
Dist Cllr P Webb, County Cllr F Drane and 3 members of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllr A Bush
2. Consideration for co-option to council of applicants for membership; and acceptance of office.  No further applications had been received.  
3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). 

Mr Hampshire wished to place on record thanks and appreciation for the work of the contractors maintaining the cemetery and the war memorial / memorial green. He commented on how neat and tidy both areas appear to be. The chairman thanked Mr Hampshire for his appreciation and added that the contractor who maintains the memorial green had expressed concern at the difficulties presented by the sustained wet weather this year which had meant that the grass is growing very rapidly and there are far fewer occasions when it is practical to cut it.

4.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.     

5. REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2012.

An opportunity for Cllrs to declare any new or previously undisclosed pecuniary interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
6. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. The Chairman took the opportunity to make a statement as follows: 

This refers to a complainant who first raised an issue with the Parish Clerk on 7th March 2012 regarding the siting of a dog bin in Purbeck Rd. 
Following a large amount of correspondence between the complainant and the Parish Council (namely the Parish Clerk and the Council Chairman, and circulated to all councillors), to date no result has been achieved to the satisfaction of the complainant. 
During this time the Parish Council has carried out a full review of all its procedures and decisions made, finding them to have been generally correctly followed and compliant with the Council’s Standing Orders.  However, one minor error was discovered in the Environment and Amenities minutes of the September meeting, where it stated the position of the dog bin would be “…on the right hand side of the gates.” This should have been “….to the left hand side of the gates from Purbeck Rd” - this being the Parish Council’s chosen position.  

Fully recorded is the process by which the Parish Council agreed arrangements with Purbeck District Council for weekly bin clearances. Also included within these discussions were environmental health and highway safety considerations.  

It is proposed as a final attempt to explain the Parish Council position to the complainant, to have a meeting between the Parish Council Chairman and Vice Chairman as soon as possible. With the Council’s approval, a date will be sought for this for the week commencing 23rd July, 2012. 
Following this statement Councillors expressed their views – key points of which were that any such meeting should be held in a public place where there would be witnesses, and that by the Council being represented by two members, this might be taken as oppressive by the complainant.  In view of these circumstances and the fact that the complainant’s concerns now seem to centre around alleged failure to follow correct procedures and / or operate democratically, it was AGREED to report the matter to the Standards Committee at Purbeck District Council so that it can be independently investigated. 
7. THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 18th June 2012 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman. 
8. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
It was clarified that the next Lytchett link will be due for issue in September.  Action: Cllr Talbot to note for the preparation of an item seeking volunteers to take on the organisation of the Carnival 
9. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. (standing orders suspended)
Dist Cllr Taylor commented that there was not a great deal within the recent proceedings of Purbeck District Council of direct relevance to Lytchett Matravers since the last report. 

· Change in council tax benefits scheme – Councillors were urged to respond to the consultation process, the period for which is due to expire shortly. 

· Swanage Railway – the District Council provided £3m in funding contribution towards the project to connect the Swanage railway line to the main commercial national network. However the Swanage railway had requested a further £200k to connect signals.  If this was not done the connection could not be made and the £3m would have been wasted.  

· Wind Farm at East Stoke – The Planning Inspectorate has upheld the appeal against PDC’s refusal to grant planning permission. The wind farm will therefore go ahead. It was noted that this will be at no cost to PDC. 

10.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR. (standing orders suspended)
Cllr Drane reported as follows:

A further overspend was reported to the DCC cabinet meeting on 4 July, 2012. This overspend relates to the Swanage household recycling centre and it believed to have been caused by incorrect phasing of the project. County Cllr Drane likened this to the funding problem for the Swanage to Wareham railway project as reported above. 

Winter Maintenance – the DCC Environment Overview Committee which met on the 22nd June, 2012 learned of the arrangements for 25 town and parish councils who have indicated their participation in the community self-help snow clearance scheme.  There is an opportunity for local councils to qualify for a one-off annual winter payment of £200 towards the cost of establishing such a scheme. In a brief discussion on this item, the Parish Council concluded that the scheme is not practical or advantageous for Lytchett Matravers. 

Proposed changes to NHS Services in Purbeck – DCC have set up a Task and Finish group to investigate the effects of these proposed changes.  An interim consultation process on this matter has been running between 24th May to expire on 20th July, 2012. The consultation on the final model will take place between September and November 2012 and no final decision will be made until after that has run its course.  Both Swanage and Wareham Town councils have raised a number of questions and expressed doubts about the proposed changes.  

County Cllr Drane observed that the public remain unhappy about aspects of the quality of bus services serving Lytchett Matravers. This mainly relates to destinations served and the cleanliness of vehicles.  There is a need to continue to monitor this matter and pass any further issues to Cllr Drane to take up on behalf of the community.  The chairman expressed thanks to Cllr Drane for continuing to fight this matter on behalf of Lytchett Matravers.  

11.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS 

Neighbourhood Planning Working group – No meeting held since the last Full Council meeting. 

Play area inspection working group – This group is due to meet shortly. 

Recreation ground play area replacement working group – It was reported that Cllr Colvey had very briefly met with a representative from Viridor. It seems that the purpose of this meeting was for the Viridor representative merely to view the recreation ground.  During the course of the brief meeting he raised two questions: (i) Firstly whether the Parish Council was aware of the availability of funding, and (ii) Whether the new play area would be fenced. The Viridor funding committee meets on the 17th July and it is expected that the Parish Council will then hear their decision within two weeks. Councillor Dyball reported that the funding application to the Dorset Community Foundation had been rejected on the grounds that the project did not evidence financial need.  Given that it is not possible to commence a project without all funding being in place, the DCF’s point is not understood. 

Proposed move of the scouts from the Scout Hut to Club Hall – It was reported that Mrs Paula Taylor has been enlisted to drive the Scouts’ end of this initiative.  Cllr Wood expressed some concerns about the effect of this project on the existing users of the Club Hall - particularly the Lighthouse Family Church. She understands that some people within the Lighthouse Family Church may not have been kept informed about this initiative and its underlying goals. She intends to visit to deepen her understanding of the issues at hand.  She also expressed concern about the lack of involvement of the local Guides group who also evidently feel they have been left out of the consultation process.  

12.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee (see minutes of 2nd July 2012).

Cllr Wilson reported on the following four recommendations:

· That the village centre project is broken down into smaller projects and built into the Neighbourhood Plan.  AGREED
· To authorise the payment of £50.00 to initiate the application for works on the footpath between Huntick Road and Wimborne Road in accordance with the suggestion in the e-mail dated 28th of June 2012 from Piers Chichester. AGREED. Action: Parish Clerk to draw up the necessary cheque. 
· To permit the Allotment Society to request a free initial survey, provided the council has access to the resultant report. AGREED. 
· To appoint an allotments representative from the council, and Cllr Maitland to be that representative.  AGREED. 

(b) Planning Cttee – (see minutes 5th July 2012). Cllr Dyball advised that there were no recommendations to bring forward.
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   
13. Consideration of council response to PDC Core Strategy Modifications (email to Cllrs 20th June) 

It was noted that this document is no longer to be known as the PDC Core Strategy, but is now to be known as the Purbeck Local Plan.  It is understood that there is a risk to the Huntick Road Development scheme included within the document, as PDC officers are of the opinion that there is no associated heathland mitigation. It was AGREED that the following should be forwarded to Purbeck District Council as the Parish Council’s response to the consultation on of the PDC Core Strategy: 
“The Lytchett Matravers Parish Council feels that the Lytchett Matravers village circuit of footpaths, including the new Wimborne Road / Huntick Road connecting footpath, constitutes the heathland mitigation for the proposed Huntick Road development”. 
Action; Parish Clerk to forward the above response to Purbeck District Council.

14. Review of council meeting venue.

The Parish Clerk reminded those present that there were three reasons why this item had been added to the agenda. 
(i) The Caretaker of the village school has notified the council of a small increase in its room hire charges. 

(ii) There are some doubts about the availability of the school accommodation during the forthcoming school holidays 

(iii)  A number of councillors now have direct experience of using the Scout Hut for meetings.

During the discussion on this item Cllr Wilson observed that the Blanchard Room at the village hall is still noisy despite the new doors being fitted.  Cllr Dyball pointed out that the Scouts don’t meet during the school holidays and therefore the Scout Hut would be available on Mondays during those times.  She therefore proposed that the Scout Hut be used in the forthcoming school summer holiday for both the Full Council and its committee meetings during July and August.  This was AGREED. Action: Parish Clerk to contact the booking secretary for the scout hut immediately to make the necessary bookings.  

15. Report of any training activity ATTENDED in the past month.

Councillors Wilson, Dyball and Miller attended a seminar about planning systems and what councillors need to know about the planning process. They gained a sense that there was some lack of urgency at PDC level about the need to produce a Neighbourhood Plan. They also took the opportunity to feed back to Purbeck District Council that there was a shortfall in the formal list of planning considerations available to Parish and Town Councils to help guide their deliberations and the feedback to the District Council Planning Department. 
16.   REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
The following reports were made:

PACT – Cllr Taylor reported that there had been a change of priorities.  Evidently now there are no longer PACT meetings every quarter. A meeting is only constituted if there are urgent issues to discuss.  
 DAPTC – Cllr Miller advised that there would be a meeting week commencing 23rd July. 
Footpaths - Cllr Dyball reported that she had received an email from John Williamson regarding the Deans Drove to Foxhills footpath.  Mr Williamson is seeking to hold a site meeting, but warns that currently no funding is available for the works involved. 

Village Hall – Cllr Wilson reported that a quiz was held on the 7th of July and raised over £800 pounds for the Village Hall.   
Sports Club – Cllr Wilson indicated that she would prefer to stand down from this representative role, however there were no volunteers to take it on in her place. 
Action: Parish Clerk to add Allotments Representative to the list of representatives in time for the next full council meeting.  This will replace the PACT representation which is for practical purposes now considered to be defunct.  

17. Council to approve the following payments due:- 
	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3045
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – June   
	997.73
	0.00
	997.73

	3046
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – June
	180.00
	0.00
	180.00

	3047
	The Landscape Group (Banyards Ltd)
	Cemetery maintenance 1/7/12
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3048
	Brighstone Landscaping Ltd
	Foxhills Open Space maintenance 1/4/12-30/6/12
	560.93
	112.19
	673.11

	3049
	1st Lytchett Matravers Scout Group
	Hire of hall 5th July 2012 
	12.00
	0.00
	12.00

	3050
	BWBSL (Wessex Water) 
	Half yearly water charge – allotments 08/12/11-25/06/12. 
	147.74
	0.00
	147.74

	3051
	Anglebury Press
	Printing 1100 copies of Lytchett Link (#50) 
	249.00
	0.00
	249.00

	3052
	DAPTC
	2 x invoices for Cllrs’ seminars: 12th and 14th June Making your Meetings work. 
	40.00
	0.00
	40.00

	3053
	Southern Electric
	Car park lighting Quarter 1 2012/13
	16.58
	0.82
	17.40

	3054
	N W Adams
	Fee for annual play areas ROSPA Safety Inspections
	133.50
	26.70
	160.20

	3055
	S P Mills 
	Remove silver birch trees from along  lower boundary of Rec childrens’ play area. 
	85.00
	0.00
	85.00

	3056
	J Dyball 
	Reimbursement of travelling expenses to / from training seminar
	6.72
	0.00
	6.72

	3057
	J Dyball 
	Reimbursement of postage  expenses – play area funding application 
	3.85
	0.00
	3.85

	3058
	R Miller
	Reimbursement of expenses – stationery for carnival display
	9.40
	1.88
	11.28

	3059
	K Norris
	Reimbursement of expenses – payment made to Justurbiz for L Link  distribution
	110.00
	22.00
	132.00

	3060
	Land Registry
	Fee for official search of index map. 
	5.00
	0.00
	5.00

	3061
	T Watton
	Reimbursement of fee paid to Land Registry for site plan to accompany search of index map. 
	4.00
	0.00
	4.00

	3062
	HMRC
	PAYE & ENI 6/4/12-5/7/12
	1127.74
	0.00
	1127.74


These were AGREED. 
18. CORRESPONDENCE
The Parish Clerk reported on the following correspondence received:

· A letter of thanks from the Scouts for the Parish Council grant received for 2012 / 13. 

· A copy of the Bournemouth, Poole and Dorset draft strategy for minerals - which was passed to Cllr Miller to examine.

· A further letter of complaint from a resident of Purbeck Rd concerning the council’s processes.  This was discussed and it was noted that all councillors have received a copy. In the circumstances it was noted that each Cllr may consider whether they wish to send a personal response.  Cllr Dyball read out her draft response to this letter.  

· Cllr Miller referred to the e-mail he had received from the organiser of the flower and produce show regarding an invitation to present prizes at the show.  

19. Matters of Interest & Information. 

· Cllr Maitland referred to concerns about traffic level levels and the condition of the road and hedges on Loop Farm Road.  County Cllr Drane invited Cllr Maitland to e-mail him with the details - which he is prepared to take up with DCC on the council’s behalf.  

· Cllr Colvey reported that he had trimmed a section of hedge on the corner of Wareham Road opposite the Rose and Crown public house. 

· Cllr Miller reported that he had recorded travelling 351 miles on council business during the past year.  He submitted a mileage claim but advised the council of his wish to waive his right to reimbursement for the costs of this travel. 
The meeting closed at 21:25
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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